Department Chair Meeting Minutes
College of Arts and Sciences
April 26, 2011

The meeting was called to order at 8:03 a.m. on Tuesday, April 26, 2011.  Dr. Vagn K. Hansen, Dean of the College of Arts and Sciences, presided.  Department Chairs present:  Ms. Chiong-Yiao Chen, Dr. Paul Kittle, Dr. Brent Olive, Dr. Gregory Pitts, Dr. Phil Bridgmon, Dr. Ron Smith, Dr. Robert Garfrerick, Dr. Craig Christy, Dr. Lisa Keys-Mathews, Dr. Christopher Maynard, Dr. David Muse, LTC Michael Snyder, Dr. David McCullough, Dr. Brenda Webb, Dr. Richard Hudiburg, Dr. Joy Borah, and Dr. Craig Robertson.  Debbie Tubbs took the minutes.  

Dr. Hansen took a moment to share with the group that we had lost a valued colleague to cancer, Tim Carter, of the Department of Criminal Justice.

1.	Approval of Minutes from April 12, 2011.  After Debbie confirmed with the group the policy set for when curriculum proposals are due to this group, the April 12 minutes were approved by consensus.

	During this discussion there was a request for clarification of the tenure portfolio page limit and Dr. Hansen said it was his understanding that beginning with the current tenure applications the page limit has been raised from 10 to 14.  The vita has been raised from a one-page vita to a five-page vita.

2.	Curriculum Proposal from the Department of Psychology.  Dr. Hudiburg made a motion add a new course, PY 455 (3) Introduction to Applied Behavior Analysis and the proposal was seconded, opened for discussion and unanimously adopted.

3.	Curriculum Proposals from the Department of Physics and Earth Science.  Dr. Webb made a motion to change the credit hours of PH/ES 480-489 from 6 credit hours to 1-6 credit hours to provide flexibility in meeting students’ needs and interests.  The motion was seconded, opened for discussion, and unanimously adopted.

4.	COAD.  The following topics were discussed:
	-IT Issues.  Randy Horn reported on updating computers to Windows 7, end of financial capacity to replace PCs for this fiscal year, finishing installation of active directory, maintenance contract for networked printers, and the wireless network will be updated for Wesleyan Hall.
	-Writing Emphasis Courses.  There will be a proposed catalog change to allow lower level courses to be designated at writing emphasis courses with an addition of EN 112 as a prerequisite to all W courses.
	-Policy on Course Load Reduction for Teaching Graduate Classes.  It was determined that the Faculty Handbook policy on Course Load Reduction for Teaching Graduate Classes is to be enforced.  Before deans sign off on Released Time Forms they must ensure that scholarly activity is evidenced.  Dr. Hansen discussed setting a standard for our college using information from the new vita.  He would like to get the department chairs and graduate directors in our college together soon to work on how to handle these requests for reduction in course load.
	-Change in Institutional Effectiveness Committee Membership.  In an effort to ensure a quorum and more efficiency, the current committee membership of 19 has been reduced to 9.  Thus, the representation of deans on this committee has been changed from all deans to one dean.
	-Faculty Promotions.  It was determined that the half-year of the fall semester will count as experience for those faculty submitting promotion applications for fall 2011 applicants.  A proposed change will have to go through the shared governance process to become a policy for the future.  Also making its way through the shared governance process is a proposal for time in rank for promotions.  Dr. Hansen encouraged department chairs to let their faculty know this and for the faculty to let their Senators know their feelings on this topic.
[bookmark: _GoBack]	-Editing Section 4.3 of the Faculty Handbook.  A proposed change to the Faculty Handbook removing “40 Hours a Week” has been through the shared governance process and is on the President’s desk for approval.  
	-Recommended Standards for Faculty and Departmental Web Pages.  Dr. Thornell will notify Andy Taylor, chair of the Technologies Advisories Committee, that:  (1) the COAD applauds the idea of standards for web sites, both individual and departmental, and encourages the group to move forward with efforts; (2) suggests that the recommendations be extended to the entire campus, not just academic; (3) the committee should probably stop short of requiring the proposed elements but certainly strongly recommending them seems appropriate; and (4) the committee should see how the conversion to a content management system by Jeremy Britten works before developing guidelines for websites.
	-DL Authorization Letter.  State offices, including universities, require a license approval in each state to offer distance learning courses.  Dr. Thornell stated that if UNA sends a letter to all 50 states by the date of July 1, 2001, it will be deemed as a good faith effort and will comply with the spirit of the law.
	-Course Fees.  Beginning with 2011-12, departments are asked to refrain from submitting course fees that vary by content and to only submit course fees according to our standardized scale.  Renee’ has been asked to get a list from Aleah Clark of course fees that are problematic in collection and department chairs will be asked to submit requests to the Curriculum Committee to rescind those fees and resubmit in one of the standardized fee formats.
	-UNA Acceptance of International Baccalaureate Credit (Hansen).  A proposal of how UNA will accept International Baccalaureate credit will be submitted to the Curriculum Committee at its June meeting.
	-Department Chair Quartile Formula.  There was discussion that in calculating department chair quartiles, expenditures from the prior year’s fees must be used and this discussion will be continued.

5.	Other
	-Craig Robertson asked what had happened to the proposed discussion of the issue of the department chairs quartile formula.  Dr. Hansen did not know but suggested that all chairs look at the Faculty Handbook and see if they think the current guidelines are reasonable.
	-Paul Kittle asked when lab fees were going to be released because departments were running out of money and needed the lab fees.
	Lisa Keys-Mathews asked if the other 50% of the roll-over money was going to be returned to departments.

The meeting was adjourned at 9:38 a.m.
